

CITY OF WALNUT GROVE

March 2, 2023 7:00 PM 1021 PARK STREET MUNICIPAL BUILDING MAYOR AND COUNCIL

Council Work Session Minutes

ELECTED OFFICIALS PRESENT:

Mayor - Mark Moore Mayor Pro Tem - Stephanie Moncrief Council Members -Linda Pilgrim Erica Miles

STAFF PRESENT:

City Clerk - Dawn Lummus
City Attorney - Tony Powell
P & Z Chariman - Don Cannon
P & Z Administrator - Joe Walter

OTHERS PRESENT: Ellen Brannon, Pam Hobbs, Tina Norrell, Bill & Karen McMullen, Donald Poss, Richard Hawk, Luz Augustin, Harris, Venus & Marvin Lockhart, Angelique Strickland-Hendricks

- I. CALL TO ORDER Mayor Mark Moore
- II. INVOCATION Tony Powell
- III. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE All Participated
- IV. ROLL CALL Everyone Present
- V. AGENDA APPROVAL Mayor Moore called for a motion to approve the agenda, Linda Pilgrim made the motion, Erica Miles seconded the motion. Passed unanimously.

VI. OLD BUSINESS

A. Emerald Cove Paving - Mayor Moore opened the floor for discussion. Council member Moncrief asked if Falcon Design would do the same job as Precision Planning is offering. The mayor stated that his understanding is all three Falcon Design, Volkert and Precision Planning have submitted RFP's and the council have the documents in front of them. Council member Miles said, "Those were just announced to us yesterday, and I have been in continuing education classes for newly elected officials from 8 to 5 each day. I have not have time to review these documents." Council member Moncrief wants to set up a committee of council members to meet with the companies along with citizens in Walnut Grove and Emerald Cove to come up with a viable solution to the issue at hand. Council member Miles commented that she had reached out to the companies involved and no one has responded. Council member Moncrief replied that maybe they should give them another call or maybe call another company. Council member Pilgrim inquired that with Ms. Miles and Ms. Moncrief both living in Emerald Cove was it the proper thing or ethical thing to meet with the companies. City attorney Powell replied, "I believe it is not an ethical constraint or a legal constraint involved. I think it goes, to the description of what is an action, that is a general action that affects citizens equally throughout the city. When I say this is the example Emerald Cove streets go with all the other streets for everybody to use. The council members are going to vote on their own

taxes, you know they're going to vote on their property values. There's a lot of things about being on the City Council that you are voting on things that are material to you individually, but as long as it affects the community generally and not a specific family interested or financial interest that you have personal with regard to that, it becomes a general improvement to the city. Therefore, it's not constrained by legal tactics." No further discussion.

- B. Sign Ordinance Attorney Powell reported, "The sign ordinance proposed has to do with cleaning up some of the content regulations that are free speech regulated when it's being able to defend it. So it's been before you, we've had that version out for a while and if there's any questions?" There were no questions.
- C. Dog Ordinance Attorney Powell reported, "The city uses Walton County for its animal control enforcement, and Walton county asked us to make a few changes and they've been highlighting for you guys, and it's in the read stages of approval. If there are any questions, I'd be glad to try to answer." There were no questions. Mayor Moore reminded the citizens that both ordinance are on the city website.
- D. Reinstatement of Tree City No movement as of yet.
- E. Planning & Zoning Appointment Council member Moncrief had asked for this to be put on the agenda to get an update from the attorney concerning the question of nepotism. City attorney Powell said, "To my surprise, and the mayor is right often, but with regard to this particular issue of nepotism, there turned out to be a state ordinance that I was not aware of. It is informative in this situation and that it has a dollar value that triggers the nepotism provision, which I believe is \$11,000 for compensation. The position that we were asked to review is not a compensating one so it doesn't violate that nepotism provision of statewide. With that I'm still not confident about that nepotism provision. I do know the previous governor appointed his son as Superior Court judge, but I can't quite make those things mesh together. So I don't know the application there, but I know it doesn't restrict your decision making as council. We shared the two issues which is both nomination and council seconding and voting with regard to a family member, and there were statewide to all the lawyers in Georgia that do municipal practice and there was no constraint with regard to making that motion or voting on making an appointment when it's below the nepotism provision of the state." Council member Moncrief replied, "just so that we can be very clear with everybody to explain the situation, my husband, Bobby Moncrief applied to be on the planning and zoning commission. He was brought to a meeting to get approved. The mayor brought up the subject matter of nepotism, to error on the side of caution, of course, and that's why I asked Tony today to clarify that to see if there would be any issue with him serving on the planning and zoning. He came up at the last meeting and he shared with council his expertise, his experience of the past 20 years working with school systems, municipalities, etcetera RFP's, vendors the whole deal development and that is what this is about. Just so you all are clear." No further discussion.
- F. City of Walnut Grove Moratorium Council member Moncrief stated she was just asking for clarification since they did not go over it at the last meeting and it has already been covered that the moratorium is over.

G. Ethics Ordinance - Mayor Moore said, "as you know that in the past, or you may know the city of Walnut Grove has been a certified city of ethics. We would like to get that again. I've submitted to the council a copy of a report that I created, and also including the requirements of becoming a certified city of ethics. I will post that online, and we're pretty close. We'd like to work that out the next work session after they have a chance to digest this information." Council member Miles said, "I've been sitting in class for the past 16 hours in the last two days and they touched on city of ethics and they were talking about ethics boards and the ethics board consists of citizens that are not elected officials. So, we would have to create a board for that as well right?" Mayor Moore replied, "actually in our current ordinance that is in place. When a situation or question of ethics or complaint by a citizen or council, then a board of 3 is created to review that, an independent board. Then they bring the collusion to the council. Council member Pilgrim asked, "so we don't create an ethics board until there is a need for one?" Mayor Moore replied, "that's what our current ordinance, if I'm reading it correctly, is stating." Attorney Powell said, "I have not studied the current ordinance, the normal model ordinance, it has the ethics board that is a pending group that gets appointed in your organizational meeting. It's norm and it's the historic way of doing things. I don't recommend that those provisions and under tab #2 in the notebooks I handed you guys, we had done this way back. This is old work it's been sitting but is our recommendation as to its form. It has some provisions in it that have a due process to keep frivolous claims from being filed and a way to adjudicate those. I have seen that a lot around the state and had to go to places to defend or prosecute those kind of claims where there shouldn't have been a ethics complaint filed. So it's got a trigger in it and some provisions, that the good thing about it is that it has been already approved by GMA to be consistent with their standards for a city. So, it's just another recommended from me." The Mayor stated, "in this packet, I'll show you that you will see the actual resolution back in 2007, which created our current ordinance, which implies that 2013. It'll be online for you to review and once you have a chance to digest this information, we can have a further discussion on it."

VII. NEW BUSINESS

A. Planning & Zoning - APPLICANT - MATT RUTLEDGE; 11.929 ACRES PARCEL #'S WG 10026 & WG 10027 REZONE FROM "AG" TO "C-2 WITH CONDITIONAL USE FOR OUTDOOR STORAGE -Council member Miles was recused from this matter. Joe Walter with Precision Planning said, "Specific to the request before you, Matt Rutledge filed an application that you all have, that you all have seen in the past, for 11.99 acres. With some frontage off of Hwy. 81 and then it widens up there with part of the property acquired from the Church of the Grove. The proposal was to do a mixed, or mixed commercial office development, and the application was filed, it was reviewed for completeness. A staff report was prepared and presented to the planning commission, I think February 16th Planning Commission meeting for a public hearing was held. There was a lot of comments, a lot of good questions, a lot of good points were raised at that time. At the end of the public hearing Planning Commission voted to recommend approval application with the conditions that were recommended by the staff which are attached to the note. I have copies but I also saw in your packets that you have gotten copies of those. the staff analysis and the recommended conditions. Certainly any questions that you might have about the process that went on in this matter, will have another additional public hearing at your next council meeting on the 9th, which you'll take additional public comment, the applicant will be here to present. I know the applicant has been contacted and sent out information requesting modification through condition, which is certainly their right. I did not forward that to you since he copied most of you in the email. So at that point, you all want to have a public hearing, once again, take comments, follow your procedures both for and against. At the end of that you could take all that information, close up the public hearing, you can discuss amongst yourselves, you can take action at that point, or you can choose to set aside for the time being to get additional information so you have a lot of flexibility. Since this is my first time addressing you as zoning administrator in work session, I'm not sure what other information you want to hear about in this particular case. Just to give you, back up briefly, you all have seen this application back last year with a different request and different zoning destination and a lot of the site layout was much different. The applicant heard those comments, went back to the drawing board with his consultant and prepared a different layout that proposes to connect the development to Walnut Grove Parkway and no longer use the access on 81. There's specific conditions that were in the staff analysis and planning commission sent to you restricting access to Highway 81 to address a number of those conditions about the limited, the 60 feet of frontage on Highway 81 and the impacts on traffic and traffic flow and noise and other considerations. I would be more than welcome to answer some general questions. I know that I will be back before you next week to present the staff report again. Then after that the applicant will present his own case." Council member Moncrief said. "I am curious, I have his application here and I have an application here. I guess this is a new form and this is an old form and I have read through the updated rezone application form. This is no fault of Mr. Rutledge or if we carried on what we did before, but there are things in this rezone that require notarizations of signatures from the applicant, certain documents that are not included in the rezone. I know you just came on board. I am curious as to the validity. I also want to ask, I noticed on the Parkway on the circle the rezone sign was on Mr. Rutledge's second property not reflecting his first property and I'm wondering why that sign was there rather than, just on the property that's being rezoned. I'm going to let you, if you have answers for those, I'm curious about those things and I'll preface this way, I think this is a great idea. We need to tweak it, but do you know to answer the first question about applications?" Mr. Walter replied, "The one that you have that has a 2018 date on it was something our office prepared a number of years ago and it's submitted to the Council. It has since been tweaked again because there's some changes to how the hearings are being done based on some new state laws that we're trying to make sure are reflected in there. So I'm going to send a new one that reflects that. You know, I didn't know there were several versions of documents that are in the cities files and you know I'm not here on a daily basis to do that. So I don't know exactly what was given and my best understanding was that the older version was sitting in the folder and when Mr. Rutledge came in that's what he was given. So does, the version that we have asked that the city use have more information in it, and then also to make sure that anything comes through is compliant with applicable state law. I will defer to the attorney about the validity of an application because it was reviewed and accepted and has been in the process. I imagine the applicant would fill out whatever forms were required, but that's what he was given and that is what they backed it off." Ms.

Moncrief replied, "My only concern is we're on the cusp of major growth and we have people vying for things, and I want to make sure that there's no way anybody can come back to us and say we've done it the wrong way." Attorney Powell said, "the process of approving and reviewing an application really should be the zoning administrator's review. Once he says ok, we're all ok. Now to raise a work session, there may be issues of notarization or whatever those are amendable defects. So I think that's a good admonition that probably ought to look at the file really closely and just to make sure we're 100% on just the technical side of what's supposed to be with the application and what's there. If there was something that was critical that was not there it could be that it needs to be tabled until it's provided by the zoning administrator, that's not a mayor council process, this is only administrator, and once he accepts it, this one's been extended out. They've been a number of applications over a period of time, and so I think the review, that's a great idea. But once Precision gives their stamp on it, we don't have to look back on that part of the process." Ms. Moncrief asked, "what about the sign on the wrong parcel?" Mr. Walter replied, "so my understanding was, I didn't physically place those myself, so I know that city staff is doing that and I believe there was one placed on 81 and one on Walnut Grove Parkway. The one on 81 is the one in my professional opinion satisfies the posting requirements under state laws. So that was my suggestion for city staff to place one Walnut Grove Parkway even though it's not on the actual parcel under consideration, so that people would understand that access to this development, if council approved it, would be from there. But I know that there are some people who, and I know it came up at the planning commission hearing, had seen that and they were wondering if it was that piece, so that was an effort to make sure that, as many people that could know knew there was a pending case." Ms. Moncrief commented that if he was saying that met the requirements of the state, that was all she needed to hear. Council member Moncrief addressed council member Pilgrim, "Linda, because we're the ones discussing, the buffers that they suggested in the original application the second time around, it stated on there 75 feet backing up to the residential property there on 81 during the meeting, I guess there was an adaptive where they wanted to suggest a 40 foot buffer with a 6 foot fence. I have concerns about that. I think our citizens are very important, our developers are very important, but I think our citizens have come out in force and I think they have shown us that they have concerns about that. I think the original 75 foot buffer is something that, I think I would like to see and also a fence, if necessary, or iust big trees."

Ms. Pilgrim replied that is something they can discuss. She would like the 75 foot set back and the fence. Ms. Moncrief had another question, "is it sometimes just usual that they come back with the changes to the, let me see where it is, with Chris McCurry who was their businessman he was at the meeting, talk verbally to the council and whatnot about some of these changes. Planning and zoning didn't really go into it, and he sent an e-mail which we appreciate, saying these are the conditions requesting revision and there's three of them. And one has to do with the time that it would be open rather than from the time stated at the planning and zoning meeting. The time would change, instead of being open from 8:00 AM to 8:00 PM, changing it to 7:00 AM to 9:00 PM, I believe is what they stated, and they also talked about having a hardware store, which was residential, I think it's a great idea, but are these things able to be changed after planning and zoning have made the approval to send it on to council? Do we have, are we in the

position to accept those changes after it's been done by planning and zoning or do we have to follow up planning and zoning pushed on to us, and I don't mean that in a bad way." Joe Walter replied, "the short answer is the ultimate authority on approval, disapproval or conditions of lies with the Mayor and council. It's very clearly stated in the zoning ordinance. So, you all have the ability to have another public discussion, the kind of things you brought up with to be discussed. They have asked for modifications on what is presented and this happens very frequently with places that see a lot of zoning activity. I have given my opinion as your staff based on the presented presentations and knowing what kind of businesses are going there, as a guide but those are recommended conditions. Planning Commission sent them home as it is. So that's the report you're receiving. You all in your decision making can modify them, add them, change them if you feel fit. However, if you choose to, after hearing all the presentation choose to, somebody makes the motion to approve, then in that motion you can modify, so it's there. I mean it's a good question. You know, a lot of times no matter what staff does, the developer wants something different, and then it's up to them to come and say why they might want those modifications so you can listen and make the only thing out. And I'm going to have to research this back to your previous discussion point, is the buffer widths are set by your ordinance, and I don't know if council can oppose a more intense buffer than the ordinance allows." Mr. Walter will discuss this with the attorney. Ms. Moncrief asked if a traffic study is required whenever there is a rezoning. Mr. Walter stated that he did not think so in a general rezoning unless it a certain threshold, but council could make certain conditions on a development. The city attorney informed Ms. Moncrief that you can't impose a bigger buffer than the code requires. Council member Moncrief had one more question in regards to outdoor storage. She said, "I looked at the ordinances that the mayor so graciously got together for us as a study guide. In section 6.15 under the Walnut Grove zoning ordinance, as amended in 2016 outdoor storage, and if you also look at the table of permitted special uses, table of permitted special uses when it comes to outdoor storage sends you to 6.15 this is outdoor storage of inoperative automobiles, machinery, equipment, used building materials, trash, solid waste, appliances, and similar items and materials shall be limited to lunk yards. And then it also says that, and please correct me if I'm wrong, this is the downtown overlay area, right?" Mr. Walter explained that she was right but that outdoor storage must be located in a zoning district that permits outdoor storage. Council member Miles was asked to return to the meeting.

B. Business License Ordinance - Council member Moncrief said, "I asked that this be added to the agenda after reviewing the business license ordinance. It shows that either the mayor or the mayor pro tem along with two council members need to sign off on the business licenses and then they need to be presented to city council, and I was wondering if we could go ahead and start doing that. I'm interested, I have people asking me about businesses that have signs up, but nothing is happening. So I'm very interested in finding out who's coming into the city. I think it's something we all need to know, so I'd like to be able to start that process up. Council member Pilgrim asked, "are you talking about new business license not renewals, right? I think new businesses might be a good idea but I don't think renewals would." Council member Moncrief replied, "Maybe a list of all renewals, that way we can have an idea. You know, the more information we have as a council the better off we're gonna be, and I don't think we need to necessarily do

renewal, but I think a list compiled of all the businesses within the city of Walnut Grove would be great. And new businesses coming in should go in front of Council if that's what everybody thinks or not." Council member Miles commented, "Well, the new business license, we won't vote on those or will we vote on those?" Ms. Moncrief replied, "Two city council members have to sign off on that, and I don't think that's been happening. I don't know. I haven't been asked to sign any business licenses." City attorney Powell said. "I haven't really looked at the code because I didn't get any questions about it, so I'll be glad to look at it and get back to council. It appears the procedure was done in order to expedite a business license getting issued. So that you didn't have to have a meeting to approve it. It's a little unusual to have council approving business licenses. Normally that's a staff administrative job but to have a list of them is a normal production." Mr. Powell was asked to review it and provide any suggestions. Mayor Moore asked if that was a zoning administrator duty as well. Zoning administrator Joe Walter said, "it's generally handled, in my experience and all, by the city clerk. It's an occupational tax certificate. You pay a fee to operate in the city. So, when it comes up, and the zoning administrator would get involved is if someone wants to apply for business license and it's Rays Bird Baths and it's in a residential setting. Then you have a potential code enforcement issue. You shouldn't issue a business license if the zoning doesn't support it. So, however, that could be done simply if there's ever questions, the staff is very good about emailing me a question. Saying hey, can you check this out? I'll check it out and say zoning wise it's fine. I don't necessarily think a zoning administrator should see all the applicants or sign off on them because our role would be as if there's a zoning conflict." Mayor Moore asked, "and Mr. Powell, while you're reviewing that, would you do us a favor? One of the requirements of the business license is a drivers license, and it should be added either a driver's license or a photo ID. That is a norm for Walton County, for both Loganville, Social Circle and Monroe. But I do notice that it's not a norm for the occupational tax in Newton and Rockdale counties. Is that something that is required? Would you review that and let us know?" Mr. Powell commented that there's not a standard for what's required and he will look at our ordinance and compare it. No more discussion.

C. Mayor & Council Member stipend/payment - Discussion of increase or stay the same. Council member Moncrief added this to the agenda. She passed a handout to the Mayor and council. I've asked the council to look at some facts and information and compiled on the salaries and wages of council members and mayor, comparable to ours, comparable to cities of our approximate size throughout the state of Georgia. I got all the information from the Georgia Department of Community Affairs and they have municipal wage and salary surveys. And what I've done is compiled the information with the cities of similar sizes for council and the next page of mayors, and on the following page is just the Walton County area. And what I've done is put down the population of the year for example, population of 2021. And based on that population they did a report in 2022 on what the salaries were for council members and mayors. I've given this to council, and I gave it to them yesterday, a little late for them to look at, and this is just the beginning of a discussion, but something I've recognized is that in the city of Walnut Grove sometimes we have trouble getting people to serve in elected official capacities. I wonder if it's because as council members, the amount of money, that their wages is \$100 a month and mayor is \$300 a month, and

effectively, the mayor is right now serving as mayor and city manager. A lot of these figures small cities, that's what a lot of people do. Of the 9 cities I contacted today, all of them serve as a city clerk and mayor and council and currently some of council members are being paid \$400 a month, some are being paid \$25 a month. Sometimes it's occurrence by occurrence, and sometimes, which I found out today, there are councils that get retirement, which I can't believe. Then there are some who get, and in Mount Airy, if you serve on council, you get a \$1000 quarterly allowance to go towards insurance for where you work. They'll pay for that, and if you don't need it for that, you just get to keep the \$1000, so that's an additional \$4000. I want you to know that is not what I am looking at. Our salaries and wages have not gone up since 2016. I believe, mayor?" The Mayor replied, "that's incorrect, it was 2019. It was \$50 for the council and it went up to \$100 wasn't it? For mayor from \$100 a month, \$300 a month." Ms. Moncrief said, "we didn't report in 2018, so I didn't have that figure. Thank you. But as we are looking to grow and move and I know the amount of work I've put into this job and although I've done it for the past three months. So every month for \$100 a month and I will continue to do it for \$100 and then if it doesn't change I will still do it, if I'm reelected. But I would like the council to review these numbers and look at them and see what their thoughts are." Council member Miles said. "I think that's a good idea. I think that if someone is paid more than \$100 a month, or I don't know exactly what the pay should look like, but maybe if we'd have more citizens that are willing to, you know, serve their communities. I actually had a conversation at the lunch table with other council yesterday and a lot of them get paid \$200 per occurrence for each meeting they attend, which I think is ridiculous, and they're small towns. The mayor got paid \$500 a month, plus \$250 at each additional meeting as well and he had at least five meetings that month. So that's \$1000 that he made the month. I don't think that \$1000 a month for a mayor is out of the question, especially for a city like Walnut Grove where they're serving as mayor and city manager. How many of these cities have mayors that serve as a city manager? Cause there a lot of cities our size that have a city manager. Council member Moncrief said, "That's something to look at because just like with the Walton County, the Commissioner, they've recently hired a manager for Walton County and the Commissioner reduced his salary by, I mean, a great deal of money to bring it down to \$30 or \$35,000 something rather than, I believe it was up in the \$70,000 range before, but a city manager came on board and he thought it was necessary since he wouldn't be doing that type of work that he brought his salary down to a reasonable rate. It's interesting the city of Between, which is in our county, they have a population of 427 and the council members are paid \$200 a month and the mayor is paid \$400 a month. That's higher than we are and we have three times their population and they have an area of .9 square acres and Walnut Grove has an area of 1.5 square acres. So I'm just as, we've all been in jobs, we've all been employed. I think what I am proposing is to find an equitable solution to increase people who are interested in serving in public office and motivate the members of council to continue to do as much as they can and work as hard as we do and we do work hard to just keep going. So, it's just a proposal. It's the beginning of a conversation. If we feel that this is something that we do want to continue discussing, a decision would have to be made before the deadline to qualify for elections this upcoming year. And I talked with Dawn, she gave me those dates and I think it's at the end of August. So it's good that we're having a conversation now. And if you want to continue this, I can do a little bit more research. If

you send me information that you're looking for, I will include that. Or we can decide to bring it to the next council meeting, whatever you guys think. If you have the time to look at some more of these numbers or do a little research and send me questions you have and I will do my best to get that information compiled into you before the next work session." No further discussion.

D. Proposed Monument: Preservation of historian Plaque at City of Walnut Grove/Sheriff's Station & historical building material which is in the city's possession. - Council member Moncrief said, "I had two members of the community, Ellen Brannon and Cynthia, and they came to me and talked to me. They have been longtime citizens here with very deep roots in the city of Walnut Grove and they had a concern that as the circle comes in at the crossroads, the firehouse, there's a plaque on it that is very important to them, very important to their families, very important to the history of Walnut Grove and they asked that we as a council somehow have that removed if that building is going to be taken down. They also discussed that there are rocks or stones or bricks of some kind that were on the original pump house or where the water, could you clarify that a little bit Ellen?" Ms. Brannon explained that the rocks were just an old rock house on their property. Mayor Moore said, "There's already been a plan to preserve that plaque, so I want to make sure that you realize that's already in the works. The rocks are slated to utilize, I guess you'd call it a monument or sign in front of the public works and the new city hall. So, it'll be around for a while. If there is another use for it, we're definitely open for suggestions. But let me assure you that we're very serious about keeping our heritage, so that plaque will be protected." Ms. Moncrief made the suggestion of creating a committee to come up with a plan for it and involve the citizens. The Mayor agreed a committee is something to look into. No further discussion.

VIII. Executive Session - None.

IV. ADJOURN - Council member Stephanie Moncreif made a motion to adjourn, Linda Pilgrim seconded. Passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,
City Clerk
Approved
Mark Moore, Mayor



CITY OF WALNUT GROVE

March 9, 2023 7:00 PM 1021 PARK STREET MUNICIPAL BUILDING MAYOR AND COUNCIL

Council Meeting Minutes

ELECTED OFFICIALS PRESENT:

Mayor - Mark Moore Mayor Pro Tem - Stephanie Moncrief Council Members-Linda Pilgrim Erica Miles

STAFF PRESENT:

City Clerk - Dawn Lummus City Attorney - Tony Powell Asst. City Attorney - Jay Crowley P & Z Chairman - Don Cannon P & Z Administrator - Joe Walter

OTHERS PRESENT: Evan Keller, Tom & Shea Gibson, Maxine McClanahan, Karen Reagin, Lindsey Allen, Chris McCrary, Pam Hobbs, Tina Norrell, Billy & Karen McMullen, Rachel Davis, Ashley Johnson, Bill Coleman, Gina Cowart

- CALL TO ORDER Mayor Mark Moore
- II. INVOCATION Tony Powell
- III. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE All Participated
- IV. ROLL CALL Everyone Present
- V. AGENDA APPROVAL Mayor Moore called for a motion to approve the agenda, Linda Pilgrim made the motion, Erica Miles seconded the motion. Passed unanimously.
- VI. CONSENT AGENDA Council member Stephanie Moncrief asked for the Financials to be moved to the agenda. Council member Linda Pilgrim made a motion to move the financials to number 2 under New Business. Council member Stephanie Moncrief seconded. Passed unanimously. Council member Moncrief made a motion to approve the amended consent agenda. Council member Pilgrim seconded. Passed unanimously.
 - 1. Minutes
 - A. January 12, 2023, Council Meeting Minutes
 - B. January 26, 2023, Council Work Session Minutes
 - C. February 9, 2023, Council Meeting Minutes
 - 2. Financials
 - 3. Invoices over \$5000
 - A. Precision Planning, Inc. \$6843.75
 - B. Southern Sanitation \$6912.00

VII. COMMITTEE REPORTS

 Community Involvement Committee - Linda Pilgrim Council member Pilgrim reported the Easter Bunny will be at the library on member Pilgrim reported the Easter Bunny will be at the library on March 18, 2023 from 10:30 am to 12:00 pm for pictures. The park market will start back up in May, there are already some vendors signed up.

- 2. DDA Report Erica Miles Council member Miles reported the next DDA meeting will be March 27th.
- 3. Education Involvement Committee Stephanie Moncrief Council member Moncrief reported she attended the Walton County Boys and Girls Club facility. She volunteered with the Walton Chamber doing their Reality Check with the 8th graders at Youth Middle School. This summer the football team is putting on their 4th annual golf tournament on June the 16th. Tonight at the High School is the 9th grade welcome and that is where the principal is, but he will be here shortly to give his annual presentation. The Walnut Grove High School PTO just purchased two new sets of swing sets. She publicly welcomed a high school student that was at the council meeting.
- VIII. PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION Chairman Don Cannon reported the commission has been busy. On 2/23/23 the RFP's for the master plan were mailed out to 7 or 8 consultants. Next weeks agenda includes two public hearings, one for 876 Forrester Cemetery Road and one for the city's proposed new sign ordinance. April and May will be active as they address the rezoning of Forest Glen, other rezoning request and the discussion of the Town Center Master Plan and potential changes to the "Table of Permitted and Special Uses."
- IX. LIBRARY REPORT Dana Segers reported that next month kicks off their busy season. The crafting with friends on Tuesdays from 1-3 pm has been amazing. Story time is over the top amazing as well. They have at least 20-25 attending. She will be doing interviews tomorrow to hire two additional staff. Ms. Segers will be attending training for 5 days next month.
- X. PUBLIC COMMENT Maxine McClanahan, 4081 Habersham Circle objected to the council taking any action regarding the Rutledge rezoning application other than a postponement. She commented that the city and council need to have the assurance that all paperwork, and each step is complete and in compliance. She believes that putting the vote in the hands of only two people is very unfair and the vote need to wait until there is a full council and mayor in place.

XI. OLD BUSINESS

1. Emerald Cove Paving - Council member Moncrief made a motion to postpone the Emerald Cove paving project. Council

member Miles seconded. Ms. Moncrief said, "we have reviewed the documents, we have spoke with everybody from all of the different companies. We have met with Chad from Allied Paving. along with the HOA President, neighbors, myself and Erica, and we have gotten different information and we're looking at going in a different direction." The Mayor asked were there any further discussion. Council member Pilgrim asked, "you're looking at going a different direction, how?" Ms. Moncrief replied, "not just paving the gutters. We've gotten recent information that is not going to be a good result based on the RFQ that's been created. The RFQ needs to be adjusted and the committee or the group of people that got together today, discussed that just paving the gutters or just doing a quick fix is not acceptable. So we're looking at doing the whole job over." Council member Pilgrim asked if one of these companies was at this meeting. Council member Moncrief replied, "Yes, actually not one of these companies. The representative, his name was Chad, he's from Allied Paving. He also met with the mayor after the road was done. And upon hearing his recommendations and asking a number of questions and going back and forth and taking into consideration the cost of redoing to the city versus doing a quick fix and things that could happen from that and that's what we came up with." There was no further discussion with council member Pilgrim voting no.

- 2. Sign Ordinance City Attorney Tony Powell stated, "Mayor I think we're waiting on the recommendation of the Planning Commission. I think it's on the agenda tonight to function as a read, is what I would guess, and I think we were looking to make an extension to the sign moratorium with the main part of the purpose for this agenda item. I don't think we can satisfy the reading requirements until after the planning commission sends it to us." Per assistant attorney Jay Crowley, sign moratorium ends on March 31, 2023, so he recommends extending it until June 30, 2023. Council member Miles made a motion to extend the sign moratorium to June 30, 2023. Council member Pilgrim seconded. Passed unanimously.
- 3. Dog Ordinance City attorney Powell stated that the dog ordinance is ready for the council's action. Walton County ask that the city adopt the ordinance that has been published. The Mayor ask, "So you're telling us that we have complied with section 1-106 of amending our code of ordinance?" Mr. Powell replied, "the requirement that we have two readings has been accomplished." The Mayor replied, "we are in compliance?" Mr. Powell stated yes. Council member Moncrief made a motion to accept the amended dog ordinance. Council member Pilgrim seconded. Passed unanimously.

 Planning & Zoning Appointment - Council member Moncrief made a motion to appoint Bobby Moncrief to the planning and zoning commission. Council member Miles seconded. Passed unanimously.

XII. New Business

1. Planning & Zoning Applicant - Matt Rutledge; 11.929 acres parcel #'s WG 10026 & WG 10027 rezone from AG to C-2 with conditional use for outdoor storage - Planning & zoning administrator Joe Walter explained that the rezone application has went before the planning and zoning commission, has been through a public hearing, and at the end of the meeting the Planning Commission recommended approval to the Mayor and council with the conditions proposed by staff (zoning administrator). Mr. Walter said, "The site should be developed in general conformance for the site plan submitted with the rezoning request. Which means that as they develop it, if you will choose to prove it, should be a general performance of what they've already submitted and it's not something completely different. No development activities will be permitted till all approvals for the city Walnut Grove have been obtained. In other words, they can't start working until they've gotten all the necessary permits. Permitted uses, service oriented commercial and office and warehouse uses will be permitted, no retail commercial businesses or uses listed in the industrial manufacturing uses portions of the table permitted and conditional uses from section 900, will be permitted. That essential they're proposed use was to do commercial and commercial office type uses. If you all recall when the application came back to you last year, that had proposed the M1 zoning and there was a lot of differences between that application and this application including frontage road entering on the Highway 81 the current application you have before you, they took that out of consideration. It's going to be accessed off of Walnut Grove Parkway, and they also have changed their style of uses to something a little bit more low intensity than manufacturing and industrial. Our biggest concern is that from staff is that if it's approved for commercial and office type uses, then you would not permit types of commercial uses which could be considered industrial. Just sort of things like noise and dust and order and processes that would not really fit in with that location. I understand they want to request a modification for limited retail. Any outdoor storage that's on the side is limited to areas not visible from Hwy. 81, in other words, the rear of the office warehouse building. So if you can't see it, you don't know what's there. But you have to have a conditional use because C2 doesn't normally allow outdoor storage. Hours of operation, Planning Commission recommended hours of operation for the proposed development to be limited to 8 AM and 8:00 PM. I understand that they want to request modification of that, and buffers and landscaping. The applicant should provide a 50 foot undisturbed buffer adjacent to the R1 properties to the west

and supplement the buffer with plantings where sparsely vegetated. Buffer may be reduced to 40 feet with the construction of a decorative fence or wall adjacent to the R1 properties and fence/wall details to be approved prior to the issuance of any permits and that reduction is permitted within the zoning ordinance as we discussed at the work session. Provide a 50 foot wide buffer adjacent to the AG property along the southern and southeastern property lines, that would be what backs up to the church property. Buffer may be reduced to 40 feet with construction of a decorative fence or wall adjacent to the AG properties fence wall, details to be approved prior to issuance of any permits. The developer is to comply with the Cornish Creek overlay requirements for buffers and setbacks along the creek, and that tree replacement, and planting should follow your own your guidelines. So if they have to put in trees at all, this is done in accordance with your requirements. We recommended Planning Commission agreed to provide a 20 foot wide no access easement along the property frontage on Hwy. 81. If you all remember it's got a 60 foot wide frontage on Hwy. 81, and if you know the property it's where the tall trees are right on 81. They're request was to not access that and placing this condition on it if Council chooses to act then would not allow them to get a dot driveway permit, which I think is a big consideration from the neighbors with the last application. And can access item B prior to issuance of any site development, building permits and subject properties owner. Shall provide to the city evidence of a permanent access easement to the property from Walnut Grove Parkway because they're proposing to use a driveway to access it from the parkway. This is making sure that they have the right to have approval to access it before they get going. Utilities and storm-water, the city engineer will approve all water and sewer designs prior to issuance of any permits and all their storm-water ponds, will meet the requirements of the storm-water or the Land Development Ordinance. Architectural lighting and decorative elements, the Mayor and Council approved the proposed exterior architectural designs for all proposed uses prior to any building permits. Proposed architectural design should incorporate the downtown overlay district guidelines where possible. Essentially that says that before they want to come and get at building permit, besides the other normal stuff you have to do to get a building permit that can show you exterior elevation to get your approval. And then to try to get it look close, these are different style buildings. There's a lot of things you can do with the building to make it look more attractive than just the normal range of structure. The last condition is all lights to be cut off type luminaries, so as not to shine on adjacent residential properties. Those are the conditions that the Planning Commission agreed to. Staff recommended approval based upon the land use plan has changed and the proposed use is a lot less intense than what was previously presented. So that is the staff report and proposed conditions and recommendation from Planning Commission." Mr. Chris McCurry, representing Mr. Rutledge, presented the rezoning proposal and answered some question. City

Attorney Powell said "this is a first reading and what you do is vote to accept the first read, and then you can take it up for a second read. This is because zoning actions are actually amendments to your zoning ordinance, so it falls under the same two reading requirement." Council member Moncrief made a motion to accept the first read. Council member Pilgrim seconded. Passed unanimously.

2. Financials - Council member Moncrief asked, "Looking at the financials on the budget versus actuals. I noticed that some of the taxes, and franchise taxes specifically, have gone down from last month to this month. Is there a reason for that or was it just being like put in the wrong account? Or are we going backwards? Or are we in good shape?" The Mayor replied, "We're actually doing quite well. I'm trying to look at where you're actually going." Ms. Moncrief stated she was talking about franchise gas. The Mayor commented that he could check with the CPA about that. Council member Moncrief made a motion to table the financials until the next meeting for the CPA to take a look at it. Council member Miles seconded. Passed unanimously.

XII. REPORTS

- 1. Public Works Director Brian Pilgrim reported that speed bumps have been installed, no parking signs at the exits of Cambridge Chase, Magnolia, and Emerald Cove. The grass cutting season is starting up, bathrooms at the park are opening up.
- 2. Clerk's Report Dawn Lummus reported there were 11 citations from Walton County and 9 from the GSP. The park rentals are picking up.
- 3. Mayor's Report The Mayor reported, "I want to compliment my guys, the city workers on the painting of the deck and the railings at City Hall. It made a huge difference. It looks beautiful, parks are looking great. We're going to start researching to add a dog park. I do notice that we do have some people walking their dogs on leashes. I like the way that's heading. I think it's great for the citizens. Other than that, I've had quite a few meetings on the sewer plant and hopefully to have a final report to the Council soon, and that's pretty well it for now.

IXV. TOWN HALL

XV. COUNCIL COMMENTS - Council members Miles and Pilgrim had no comments. Council member Moncrief stated she went and got training online for the Georgia First Amendment Foundation with the open government and social media essentials class.

XVI. Executive Session - None.

IV. ADJOURN - Council member Stephanie Moncrief made a motion to adjourn. Linda Pilgrim seconded. Passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,	•		
Dawn Lummus,	_		
City Clerk			
Approved			
Mark Moore, Mayor	-		



CITY OF WALNUT GROVE

March 30, 2023 10:00 AM 1021 PARK STREET MUNICIPAL BUILDING MAYOR AND COUNCIL

Council Work Session Minutes

ELECTED OFFICIALS PRESENT:

Mayor - Mark Moore Mayor Pro Tem - Stephanie Moncrief Council Members -Linda Pilgrim Erica Miles

STAFF PRESENT:

City Clerk - Dawn Lummus
City Attorney - Tony Powell
Assistant Attorney - Jay Crowley
P & Z Administrator - Joe Walter

OTHERS PRESENT: Jon Dial

- CALL TO ORDER Mayor Mark Moore
- II. INVOCATION Tony Powell
- III. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE All Participated
- IV. ROLL CALL Everyone Present
- V. AGENDA APPROVAL Mayor Moore called for a motion to approve the agenda, Council member Linda Pilgrim made the motion, council member Stephanie Moncrief seconded the motion. Council member Moncrief wanted to add the steering committee member to the agenda under new business item E. She also wanted to make note that herself and Council member Miles sent request to have items added to the agenda and they were not on there. The Mayor asked for a show of hands to add the steering committee to the agenda. All three council raised their hands. The Mayor explained that per the City Charter it takes 3 members of the council to add an item to the agenda. Council member Miles wanted to add a hotel motel tax to the agenda. There was a vote of 3 to add the tax under new business as item F. Council member Moncrief wanted to add the Matt Rutledge rezone, to over the list of conditions, to old business under item I. There was a vote of 3. Council member Pilgrim amened her original motion to include the 3 new times on the agenda. Council member Moncrief seconded. Passed unanimously.

VI. OLD BUSINESS

- A. Emerald Cove Paving Mayor Moore opened the floor for discussion.

 Council member Moncrief reported they had met with the street committee and they would like to modify the RFP. The street committee does not want to go with paving the gutter, they want the scope of work changed. This will be added to the next council meeting.
- B. Sign Ordinance Assistant attorney Jay Crowley stated the final read on the ordinance will be at the next council meeting. Planning and Zoning recommends to approve the ordinance.
- C. Employee Benefits Mayor Moore is researching employee retirement. He is

- looking into an IRA for each employee with \$1000 per year of employment with a maximum of \$6000 per year.
- D. Bids for Public Works Building There was discussion about needing more details on the refurbishing. Planning administrator Joe Walter recommended rejecting all bids and rebidding the project if the council is not happy with the bids or accept the one that is closest to what you want and request a meeting with them to discuss more details.
- E. Tree City Council member Moncrief stated the city needs to meet 4 standards, 1) form a tree board, 2) have a budget, 3) a tree care ordinance, and 4) observe Arbor Day.
- F. Ethics Ordinance The Mayor discussed about becoming a certified ethics city helps the city to stand out and possibly qualify for grants. He explained that once a complaint is considered valid it is submitted to the ethics committee that is composed of a pool of 5 standby residents, approved by council. The ethics board is composed of 3 of the 5.
- G. Mayor & Council stipend/payment Council member Moncrief explained that if this is something the council wants to do, it has to be voted on during the June 8th, 2023 council meeting and it has to be advertised for 3 continuous weeks. She recommends the councils pay at \$300-\$500 and the mayors pay at \$1000 per month.
- H. Business License Assistant attorney Jay Crowley discussed the process of business license. The zoning administrator reviews new business license for compliance, then he signs off, and it goes to the mayor and council for approval.
- Matt Rutledge Rezoning Zoning administrator Joe Walter reported that Planning Commission recommended approval, and the second reading will be at the April 13th council meeting. He has discussed with Jay Crowley about an ordinance and the requested modifications from the 1st public hearing.

VII. NEW BUSINESS

- A. 2023 2024 Budget The Mayor handed out a working budget for the council for review. It will be brought up at the next work session and Sam Latimer will be in attendance. The budget needs to be approved by June. There was discussion concerning the mobile homes that are not taxed as real property.
- B. David Johnson Variance Planning Administrator Joe Walter reported that the Planning Commission recommended granting the variance to David and Ashley Johnson. There will be a public hearing before the council on April the 13th. There was discussion on who maintains the easement road.
- C. Forest Glen Rezoning Planning Administrator Joe Walter addressed the council concerning rezoning Forest Glen to R3. The recommendation from the Planning Commission is to go ahead with the rezone. There was also some text amendments to change the zoning ordinance. The commission also recommends these amendments to be approved. This will come before the council on April 13th for public hearing.

- D. Government Official Roles Within the City City Attorney Tony Powell was to present this, but he had to leave the meeting early.
- E. Steering Committee Member There was discussion on steering committee member for the master plan. Erica Miles and also Sarah Tuchschere's were recommended represent the DDA. Ms. Tuchschere was nominated for the committee.
- F. Hotel Motel Tax Council member Miles mentioned VRBO's and Air B&B's where non citizens would stay and she wanted to discuss a tax on these entities.

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION - None.

IV. ADJOURN - Council member Stephanie Moncreif made a motion to adjourn, Linda Pilgrim seconded. Passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,
City Clerk
Approved
Approved
Mark Moore,
Mayor

Balance Sheet As of April 6, 2023

	TOTAL
ASSETS	
Current Assets	
Bank Accounts	
11.1100 Cash in Bank - General Fund	· 526,707.58
11.1101 Money Market - General Fund	621,373.36
11.1102 Cash in Bank - 2013 SPLOST	0.00
11.1103 Cash in Bank - 2019 SPLOST	424,256.97
11.1104 Cash in Bank - Sewer Operating Account	15,102.90
11.1105 Money Market - Sewer	1,265,041.96
11.1111 Cash in Bank - DDA	91,456.68
Total Bank Accounts	\$2,943,939,45



Budget vs. Actuals: FY 2023 - FY23 P&L Classes

July 2022 - June 2023

	TOTAL			
	ACTUAL	BUDGET	OVER BUDGET	% OF BUDGET
ncome				
31.1000 Property Taxes	268,602.63	210,000.00	58,602.63	127.91 %
31.1310 Title Ad Valorem - TAVT	28,442.86	35,000.00	-6,557.14	81.27 %
31.1315 Motor Vehicle Tax	1,619.08	2,500.00	-880.92	64.76 9
31.1340 Intangible Tax	5,484.96	6,000.00	-515.04	91.42 %
31.1600 Real Estate Transfer Tax	2,732.40	1,250.00	1,482.40	218.59
31.1710 Franchise Tax - Electric	71,611.98	60,000.00	11,611.98	119.35 9
31.1730 Franchise Tax - Gas	0.00	3,000.00	-3,000.00	0.00
31.1750 Franchise Tax - Cable	5,943.08	9,000.00	-3,056.92	66.03 9
31.1760 Franchise Tax - Telephone	1,146.11	2,500.00	-1,353.89	45.84
31.3100 Local Option Sales Tax	177,128.47	220,000.00	-42,871.53	80.51
31.4200 Alcohol Excise Tax	58,837.18	80,000.00	-21,162.82	73.55 9
31.6200 Insurance Premium Tax	110,376.86	105,000.00	5,376.86	105.12
31.8000 Other Taxes		500.00	-500.00	
31.9000 Penalties and Interest on Delinquent Taxes	189.78		189.78	
32.1110 Alcohol Licenses - Beer	1,000.00	1,250.00	-250.00	80.00
32.1120 Alcohol Licenses - Wine	1,000.00	1,000.00	0.00	100.00
32.1130 Alcohol Licenses - Liquor	1,700.00	3,400.00	-1,700.00	50.00
32.1200 Business License	12,077.50	10,000.00	2,077.50	120.78
32.2200 Building Permits and Inspections	7,577.62	50,000.00	-42,422.38	15.16
32.2990 Other Permits	2,115.00	500.00	1,615.00	423.00
32.4000 Late Fees	550.00		550.00	
33.1000 Intergovernmental Revenue - Federal	18,985.68		18,985.68	
34.1100 Court Services	1.00		1.00	
34.7000 Recreation Income	1,830.00	5,000.00	-3,170.00	36.60
34.9999 Other Charges	577.19	850.00	-272.81	67.90
35.1000 Fines and Forfeitures	28,867.00	35,000.00	-6,133.00	82.48
35.1010 Fines and Forfeitures - Other	4,345.00		4,345.00	
35.1020 Court Fees - Other	7,961.50	1,500.00	6,461.50	530.77
36.1000 Interest Revenue	339.52	500.00	-160.48	67.90
37.1000 Contribution	660.00		660.00	
38.9999 Miscellaneous Revenue	3,224.69	1,000.00	2,224.69	322.47
Total Income	\$824,927.09	\$844,750.00	\$-19,822.91	97.65
GROSS PROFIT	\$824,927.09	\$844,750.00	\$-19,822.91	97.65
		50 F 450 4 (5) 14 4 F 50 (5) 4 A (4) (5) 13 (5)		
Expenses 51 1100 Salarias and Wages	137,826.38	196,900.00	-59,073.62	70.00
51.1100 Salaries and Wages	7,944.00	21,000.00	-13,056.00	37.83
51.2100 Group Insurance	13,010.80	11,500.00	1,510.80	113.14
51.2200 Payroll Taxes - Social Security	10,010.00	3,150.00	-3,150.00	
51.2210 Payroll Taxes - Medicare	201.55	300.00	-98.45	67.18
51.2215 Payroll Taxes - Federal Unemployment	201.33	300.00	30.43	07.10



Budget vs. Actuals: FY 2023 - FY23 P&L Classes

July 2022 - June 2023

		Т	OTAL	
	ACTUAL	BUDGET	OVER BUDGET	% OF BUDGE
51.2220 Payroll Taxes - State Unemployment		4,250.00	-4,250.00	
52.1100 Court Software	1,472.94	3,000.00	-1,527.06	49.10
52.1300 IT Services	6,786.12	10,000.00	-3,213.88	67.86
52.2110 Solid Waste Collection	52,592.40	85,000.00	-32,407.60	61.87
52.2200 Repairs and Maintenance	4,946.36	15,000.00	-10,053.64	32.98
52.2210 Repairs and Maintenance - Vehicles	2,351.61	15,000.00	-12,648.39	15.68
52.2220 Repairs and Maintenance - Streets, Roads and Bridges	2,200.92	10,000.00	-7,799.08	22.01
52.2240 Professional Services		15,500.00	-15,500.00	
52.2241 Professional Services - Engineering		90,000.00	-90,000.00	
52.2241 - Code Enforcement	12,230.00		12,230.00	
52.2241 - Engineering Services	22,596.35		22,596.35	
52.2241 - Inspections	13,582.50		13,582.50	
52.2241 - Storm Water	18,678.75		18,678.75	
52.2241 - Zoning Administration	9,268.37		9,268.37	
Total 52.2241 Professional Services - Engineering	76,355.97	90,000.00	-13,644.03	84.84
52.2242 Professional Services - Accounting	14,104.98	35,000.00	-20,895.02	40.30
52.2243 Professional Services - Legal	39,783.84	51,000.00	-11,216.16	78.01
52.2244 Professional Services - Security	3,811.50	2,000.00	1,811.50	190.58
52.2250 Facility and Grounds Maintenance	4,478.05	15,000.00	-10,521.95	29.85
52.2260 Liability Insurance		25,000.00	-25,000.00	
52.3000 Cleaning Services	225.00		225.00	
52.3200 Communications - Wireless Telephone	6,744.46	1,000.00	5,744.46	674.45
52.3300 Advertising	2,191.00	2,500.00	-309.00	87.64
52.3500 Travel	1,110.20	1,500.00	-389.80	74.01
52.3600 Dues and fees	2,929.03	3,000.00	-70.97	97.63
52.3610 Bank Charges	453.56	750.00	-296.44	60.47
52.3700 Training and Education	2,955.88	20,000.00	-17,044.12	14.78
52.3850 Contract Labor	1,425.00	5,000.00	-3,575.00	28.50
52.3900 Other Expenses	2,938.44	3,500.00	-561.56	83.96
53.1100 Cleaning Supplies	71.98	500.00	-428.02	14.40
53.1110 Office Supplies	4,680.10	3,600.00	1,080.10	130.00
53.1115 Pavilion Rental Expenses		650.00	-650.00	
53.1120 Postage	834.00	1,000.00	-166.00	83.40
53.1130 General Supplies - Other	1,592.89	3,000.00	-1,407.11	53.10
53.1140 Community Support/Events	4,353.58	5,000.00	-646.42	87.07
53.1210 Utilities - Water	2,498.42	1,500.00	998.42	166.56
53.1220 Utilities - Gas	883.48	1,000.00	-116.52	88.3
53.1230 Utilities - Electricity	29,162.82	35,000.00	-5,837.18	83.32
53.1240 Utilities - Cable	7,735.79	13,300.00	-5,564.21	58.16
53.1270 Gas, Oil, Diesel	5,461.28	10,000.00	-4,538.72	54.61



Budget vs. Actuals: FY 2023 - FY23 P&L Classes

July 2022 - June 2023

	TOTAL			
	ACTUAL	BUDGET	OVER BUDGET	% OF BUDGET
53.1700 Other Supplies	1,342.89	4	1,342.89	
53.9999 Miscellaneous Expenditures	767.93	2,500.00	-1,732.07	30.72 %
54.1400 Capital outlay - Roads Streets and Bridges		13,000.00	-13,000.00	
54.2500 Equipment	65.98	3,500.00	-3,434.02	1.89 %
54.2600 New Construction		70,000.00	-70,000.00	
57.1000 Other Business Expenses	29.23	500.00	-470.77	5.85 %
57.3000 Library	60,000.00	60,000.00	0.00	100.00 %
57.3300 Peace Officer Annuity/Benefit Fund	2,112.89	2,500.00	-387.11	84.52 %
57.3320 Crime Lab Fees		50.00	-50.00	
57.3340 Drivers Ed/Training Fund		50.00	-50.00	
57.3370 Drug Abuse Treatment and Education	372.38	1,750.00	-1,377.62	21.28 %
57.3375 County Jail Fund	1,226.12	2,000.00	-773.88	61.31 %
57.3380 Peace Officer - Prosecutor's Fund		1,500.00	-1,500.00	
57.3385 Local Victim Assist. Fund	963.93	1,500.00	-536.07	64.26 %
57.3390 GA Crime Victims Assist. Program		500.00	-500.00	
57.3391 Peace Officer - Prosecution Indigent Fund		3,500.00	-3,500.00	
57.3392 Sheriff's Retirement Fund of GA	165.75	500.00	-334.25	33.15 %
57.3393 GSCCCA Payouts	4,603.92	6,000.00	-1,396.08	76.73 %
57.4000 Walton County Board of Commissioners	6,762.40		6,762.40	
58.1000 Debt Service - Principal	26,951.49	36,000.00	-9,048.51	74.87 %
Reimbursements	9,925.61		9,925.61	
Total Expenses	\$561,404.85	\$925,750.00	\$-364,345.15	60.64 %
NET OPERATING INCOME	\$263,522.24	\$-81,000.00	\$344,522.24	-325.34 %
Other Expenses				
61.3121 Transfer Out	20,000.00		20,000.00	
Total Other Expenses	\$20,000.00	\$0.00	\$20,000.00	0.00%
NET OTHER INCOME	\$-20,000.00	\$0.00	\$-20,000.00	0.00%
NET INCOME	\$243,522.24	\$-81,000.00	\$324,522.24	-300.64 %

P.O. BOX 815 GRAYSON, GA. 30017 770-554-6450

City of Walnut Grove 2581 Leone Avenue Loganville, Ga. 30052 DECEIVED APR - 5

4-1-2023

Residential Monthly Waste Service March 2023

585 (\$12.00)

\$7020.00

Total Amount Due

\$7020.00

Account due by 4-15-2023 Thank you for your business.